
TOWN OF CHAPEL HILL PLANNING  

KEY ISSUE: ACCESS  

 

PROPERTY ADDRESS 

2217 Homestead Road  

BUSINESS MEETING DATE 

April 10, 2019 

APPLICANT 

Gurlitz Architectural Group, PA 

 

Staff recommends a one-way roadway connecting the Courtyards at Homestead and the 

Independent Senior Housing Chapel Hill 

neighborhood. This solution for emergency 

access addresses the requirements of the 

fire code and the concerns of the Courtyards 

at Homestead neighborhood.  

 

Both of the neighborhoods have (or will 

have) sidewalks on at least one side. Town 

staff will monitor pedestrian safety between 

the neighborhoods and provide additional 

feedback or solutions, if necessary, to 

Council.   

 

The adjoining property, Courtyards at 

Homestead, was constructed with two stub-

outs to provide for connectivity. According to 

the State Fire Code, Appendix D, single-

family neighborhoods with more than 30 

dwelling units must have a second point of 

access. The Code gives the Fire Marshal 

some discretion if the homes are constructed 

with sprinkler systems or if a secondary 

access road will connect with future 

development. The Courtyards at Homestead 

development has 63 dwelling units and the 

units do not have sprinklers. As an interim 

safety measure, Greenway Landing (called 

Perpetual Landing on map) was posted for 

no parking on either side until a second 

point of access is provided. The dots on the 

map indicate the no parking signs.  

 

Extending Kipling Lane to the east will 

provide a secondary access point for the 

Courtyards at Homestead ensuring access in 

the event of an emergency. Additional 

access to Courtyards at Homestead could allow revisiting the parking restrictions on 

Greenway Landing.  

 

If the Council chooses to consider different connection options other than the one-way 

access, staff has identified the following possibilities: 
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Proposed Connection Pro Con 

Full access 

 Fire safety facilitates faster emergency response 

time; 

 Connectivity between neighborhoods (fulfills 

Comprehensive Plan goals);  

 Secondary entrance in and out of subdivisions in the 

event the primary entrance/exit becomes blocked; 

 Installation of traffic calming; 

 Removal of some on-street parking restrictions 

potentially creating traffic calming; 

 Internal Courtyards at Homestead roads have 

sidewalks. 

 Potential traffic increase on Kipling Lane – 

estimated at 60 vehicles per day; 

 Additional conflicts with pedestrians and 

vehicles. 

PREFERRED ALTERNATIVE 

 

 

One-way access 

(from Courtyards at 

Homestead to Independent 

Senior Housing Chapel Hill) 

 Reduced pedestrian and vehicle conflicts; 

 Limited traffic flow; 

 Provides required secondary fire access; 

 Connectivity between neighborhoods (fulfills 

Comprehensive Plan goals); 

 Secondary entrance in and out of subdivisions in the 

event the primary entrance/exit becomes blocked; 

 Removal of some on-street parking restrictions; 

 Internal Courtyards at Homestead roads have 

sidewalks. 

 Minimizes potential traffic impact on 

Kipling Lane; 

 Only allows secondary access for regular 

traffic for Courtyards and not Independent 

Senior Housing Chapel Hill. 

Full access  (with signage  limiting 

access for emergency vehicles 

only) 

 Provides required secondary fire access; 

 Connectivity between neighborhoods for pedestrians 

and bicyclists (fulfills Comprehensive Plan goals); 

 Removal of some on-street parking restrictions 

within Courtyards at Homestead development. 

 

 Minimizes potential traffic impact on 

Kipling Lane; 

 Limits connectivity for services including 

refuse, mail, and delivery services. 
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Town staff has explored other options including fire access, bollards, speed tables, and 

rumble strips but does not believe these are feasible options to consider.  

 

Stipulations have been added to Revised Resolution A to incorporate the following: 

 

 Kipling Lane to be constructed and signed as a one-way street from Courtyards at 

Homestead to Independent Senior Housing Chapel Hill; 

 That town staff prepare a report to the Town Council one year following issuance of a 

Certificate of Occupancy for the 2217 Homestead Road development detailing 

impacts of the connection and identify any potential next steps. 

 

(See “NEW AND AMENDED STIPULATIONS INCLUDED IN REVISED RESOLUTION A” in the 

Update/Amended Stipulations Since the Public Hearing attachment) 

 


